
In 2000, Louis le Roy won the lifetime achievement award of the Netherlands Foundation 
for Visual Arts, Design and Architecture. Seven years later, he received the biannual 
Gerrit Benner Price for Visual Arts awarded by the municipality Fryslan.  
 
 
 
Learning from Louis le Roy 
 
For many architects, planners and builders, few things are as frightening as the current 
financial crisis. However, new possibilities that have already proved their worth in the 
past few decades arise as well. By Rob Hendriks  
 
Due to multiple crises the economy is struggling. The housing production has stagnated 
and the region is faced with depopulation of rural areas and migration to the city. 
Slowly but surely we realize that clinging to the idea that the old state might be 
restored tomorrow will not yield the desired result. Efforts to maintain the old system 
are not useful either. Accepting the current situation can provide space for ideas that 
are needed to cautiously build something new out of something old. 
In this context, the ideas of Louis Le Roy (1924-2012) are more relevant than ever 
before. Throughout Fryslan and far beyond, Le Roy was renowned for his unconventional 
ideas about architecture, urban planning and landscape design, and of course for his Eco-
Cathedrals. His manner of working differs significantly from the conventional, outcome 
focused approach in which the factor time can merely have a disruptive effect on the 
realization of the desired final result. Le Roy chose another approach. He suggested 
starting with an inventory of the present situation and a step-wise exploration of the 
opportunities. Instead of inventing a complete new reality, this approach follows the 
natural development of the process. His primary aim was to achieve a system that gets 
stronger with increasing complexity.  
Le Roy used different ways to test his hypothesis.  For example he worked on his Eco-
Cathedral projects like gardens and parks, but he also explored complexity by stacking 
pieces of crystal. Besides, he practiced painting and drawing, he taught and he wrote 
several books. For him, these were all ways of exploring and using time and complexity.  
 
Step-by-step 
 
For the time being, the era of big dreams in the construction sector is over. We can 
still fantasize and carefully formulate new approaches and ambitions, but the end result 
remains uncertain. Just like the builders of the medieval cathedrals, who had no idea of 
what the cathedral would look like in the end, we have to practice working step-by-step. 
Le Roy worked this way throughout his life. He worked with the materials that were 
available at a particular moment. Every time a truck delivered old paving stones and 
other debris to his site he would cry out: “That is just what we asked for!” 
Any emerging questions were answered during the construction process. A dangerous 
intersection on the Kennedylaan, a connection between different parts of the eco-
cathedral, the removal of hogweed, the construction of a footpath; as soon as problems 
arose, they were discussed and solved by the people involved.  
He also accepted the availability of human labor. For decades, he worked on his own in 
Mildam to prove how much can be achieved by the effort of one single person in a human 
lifetime. However, he was also aware of the necessity of passing his knowledge, one of 
the reasons he invited other people on ‘his’ site at a later age. Of course there is the 
group of students trained in Mildam by le Roy himself, still gathering to build every 
Tuesday, but there are also local people, school classes and other interested visitors 
signing up to participate in the construction of the eco-cathedrals. Contrary to standard 
construction projects, there is room for the ideas and technical expertise of those who 
build. 
Such a manner of working requires a new set of rules. An unknown final result makes us 
nervous. What should be regulated and what not? Spatial planning is meant to prevent 
excesses, but leaves little to no room for unexpected changes in the program or for 
dynamics. Thanks to the efforts of Foundation Time, that manages Le Roys’ intellectual 
legacy, the land-use plan for some of his projects in Heereveen and elsewhere is altered. 
Now that the ‘Eco-cathedral land-use plan’ came into existence, local residents have the 
possibility to unite and to submit a planning application, in order to convince the 
municipality to assign the management of a piece of public space to them, so they can 
start their own eco-cathedral project there.  
 
Symbiotic double city 
 
With the signing of the hundred-year contracts between Heereveen and Groningen, local 
residents now have an actual opportunity to influence their everyday environment. Not to 
induce a complete takeover, but to work on a symbiotic double city, as Le Roy called it. 
In the belief that a system cannot survive without an opposing force, he always asked for 



one percent of the public space, to build an eco-cathedral as a counterpart to our 
planned and regulated world.  
With his Belgian friend and fellow architect Lucien Kroll he shared the exceptional 
willingness to accept and to build on every possible situation. In this, the trick is to 
sense what could be a good addition to a particular system, or what can be done to 
contribute to a healthy development.   
After a long period in which we planners, designers and builders could start from scratch 
time and again, in an attempt to design and build the perfect future, the financial 
crisis and shrinkage in the region force us to use the present situation as a starting 
point. To use the materials that are available, just like Le Roy did. To answer questions 
relevant to everyone, not just to the designers. To start small and see how it evolves. 
It is fascinating to see how powerful Le Roys’ foundation proves to be at the present 
moment.  A group in Groningen continued working on their own initiative on the Lewenborg 
project for more than three decades; the eco-cathedral in Mildam is still growing and 
will hopefully be expanded in the distant future, and in Heereveen local residents of all 
ages are working on their garden, thus shaping the heart of their neighborhood. Dancers, 
poets, photographers and other visitors also found their way to these sites, inspired by 
the energy flowing around, and all contributing to it in their own way. The distinction 
between what is permanent and what is temporary becomes less and less clear. In a time 
where the only constant factor seems to be change, Le Roy tells us not to be scared of 
the uncertain future, but to keep calm and simply start. 
 
Rob Hendriks is an architect and jury member of the Vredeman de Vriesprijs in 2012. The 
above text is adapted from his lecture that preceded the award ceremony (the prize was 
awarded to Onix, for their design for the Michaelschool in Leeuwarden) .  
 
 


